
 

 
Please check our website for possible schedule updates and changes at 

http://www.harfordastro.org 
and our Facebook page at http://www.facebook.com/HarfordAstro 

  

PUBLIC OPEN HOUSE  

SATURDAY,  NOVEMBER 9, 2013 

& 

NEXT MEMBERSΩ OBSERVING NIGHT 

SATURDAY, DECEMBER 2ND
   

 
HCAS OBSERVATORY 

BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING 

THURSDAY, NOVEMBER 14TH  AT 6:00PM 

& 

GENERAL MEETING      

THURSDAY, NOVEMBER 14TH  AT 7:00PM 
 

HCAS OBSERVATORY CLASSROOM 

 

http://astroleague.org/  
 

http://nightsky.jpl.nasa.gov/ 

http://www.harfordastro.org/
http://www.facebook.com/HarfordAstro


 
    MINUTES OF THE OCTOBER 17TH, 2013 GENERAL MEETING 

The meeting was called to order by President Gary George at 7:00 pm.  The September Minutes 
were publised in the October newsletter and were approved as published. 

Treasurer's Report:  Total membership is up to 54.  All bills are paid. Account balances are not 
published in the newsletter, they will be posted on the "Members Only" section of the website. 
 
Newsletter Issue:  Another great issue by Lucy!  She asks that the Newsletter submissions be made 
between the 1st and 5th of the month, so she has time to compile the newsletter. 
 
Website Issues:  It has been suggested that the bios of the upcoming speakers be presented front 
and center on the website.  The website calendar needs times for Open House events. 
 
Old Business:  We are still waiting for the inventory list of Loanable items.  Tim will order the parts 
needed to repair telescopes in the inventory. 
 
Outreach:  October 12th's Open house was "wet."  Larry was able to get the 14" Scope on the 
Moon for a little bit for the few visitors.  It is asked that the dome remain open (weather 
permitting) until all guests have left. 
 
New Business:  Dates for next year's Open House, Members Only nights and Meetings.  Bob Kessler 
asks that there be a Point of Contact person so that each event gets a coordinator. 
 
The meeting was adjourned at 7:30, and it was followed by a presentation by Tom Rusek, "Light 
Spectroscopy and the Spectroscope." 
 

MOON PHASES  2014 
NEW MOON  FIRST QUARTER  FULL MOON   THIRD QUARTER 

 
1/1/2014  1/8/2014  1/16/2014  1/24/2014 
1/30/2014  2/6/2014  2/14/2014  2/22/2014 
3/1/2014  3/8/2014  3/16/2014  3/24/2014 
3/30/2014  4/7/2014  4/15/2014  4/22/2014 
4/29/2014  5/7/2014  5/14/2014  5/21/2014 
5/28/2014  6/5/2014  6/13/2014  6/19/2014 
6/27/2014  7/5/2014  7/12/2014  7/19/2014 
7/26/2014  8/4/2014  8/10/2014  8/17/2014 
8/25/2014  9/2/2014  9/9/2014  9/16/2014 
9/24/2014  10/1/2014  10/8/2014  10/15/2014 
10/23/2014  10/21/2014  11/6/2014  11/14/2014 
11/22/2014  11/29/2014  12/6/2014  12/14/2014 

                           12/22/2014                          12/28/2014 

                GENERAL MEETING MINUTES & INFORMATION 



 
 
 

 
TEMPORARY SCHEDULED EVENTS - EARLY SPRING 
VOLUNTEERS NEEDED SEE BOB 
Joint venture HCAS and HCPS @ Southhampton Middle 
Patterson Mill High School 
Brownie Scouts 
 
NEW MEMBERS 
 
Please welcome the following new member: 
 
Juan Guerra and Family 
 
Welcome aboard 



 
OPEN HOUSES 
 

Open House 
October 12, 2013 

 
It was another interesting open house. It had been over cast and rainy many days before the open 
house and the forecast was for continued rain that day and those that followed.  
 
Then, for some unknown reason, it cleared. I was having dinner and looked out the patio door to 
the south and could see the moon just hanging there in a beautiful blue sky. I was pleased and 
annoyed at the same time. Pleased that we were getting clear skies, and annoyed that I had to 
scramble to get my equipment together since I had to leave then and there. I ended bring my travel 
scope, my ETX-тлΣ ƛƴǎǘŜŀŘ ƻŦ Ƴȅ уέ ōŜŎŀǳǎŜ L ŘƛŘ ƴƻǘ ƘŀǾŜ ǘƘŜ ǘƛƳŜ ǘƻ ƭƻŀŘ ƛǘ ǳǇΦ  
 
By the time I got to the observatory, it was already getting cloudy and by the time I did my set up, it 
was completely overcast. So, it did not really matter which scope I brought since there was nothing 
to see through it.  
 
Luckily for all involved, Larry and Ricky had gotten there earlier, as had the scout the troop that was 
visiting with us that night. Larry rounded them up and took them into the dome for a quick look at 
the moon, and all 40 got to look through twice, with the Straight Wall being the featured object.  
 
Also present this night were Gary, Tom, Mark, Dave and Bob.  
 
It was a short night, and we adjourned early.  
 
Tim Kamel 
 
 Open House ς Oct 12th            
   Number of visitors:  had 30 visitors and this went well, presentations were given inside the 
classroom by both Mark and Bob, Tim had a small telescope set up outside for visitors to look 
through, in between clouds.  

Members who attended: Bob, Mark, Larry, Tom, Tim.  Gary ( came late )  It has been suggested that 
for all future Open Houses that we leave the Observatory open and unlocked until all visitors and 
members leave for the evening, this will give our  members who may want to go up and do some 
observing on their own after the visitors are gone a chance to help themselves  

GUEST SPEAKER PROGRAM 

 
Guest Speaker for the December Meeting: TBA  - any volunteers?? 

 

Please join us as we offer a program of timely presentations at many of our general meetings. 
These programs will last about 30-45 minutes in addition to our regular discussions. 

We hope to have a speaker at every other meeting. 

    MEMBERS NIGHT & OPEN HOUSE REPORTS 



We also encourage our members to share their special skills and knowledge with everyone in the club. 
Anyone who would like to present a topic of interest to the HCAS membership is welcome.  

 
A short 10-15 minute presentation by our members is welcome at our general meetings when ǿŜ ŘƻƴΩǘ ƘŀǾŜ ŀ 

special speaker.  
 

Please contact Lucy Albert at 410-679-7055 or ljalbert608@gmail.com  
to make arrangements to present. 

 

                     OBSERVING NOTES, STAR PARTIES, ASTROPHOTOGRAPHY AND OTHER FUN STUFF 
 

NOTE: Because of the unpredictable weather conditions, we cannot set a specific date and time to observe. 
Sometimes the decision to go to our observing area at Broad Creek or at the Observatory is made within a few hours 

before sunset.   In any case, all club members will be notified by email. 

 
OBSERVING REPORT 1 
GARY GEORGE 
OCTOBER 2013 
Mare Crisium / Oct. 2013 / 15d 23hr Moon  
 

 
 
 

                                     
Before the terminator had a chance to envelpoe Crisium and only getting 2-20 second exposures on this night, 
I was amazed as to the detail that was shown. I actually took the first exposure then went back and looked at it 
before shooting the second. This shot shows a lot of area, looking at approx. 5 degrees North latitude to 40 

mailto:ljalbert608@gmail.com


degrees North Latitude and 40 degrees East Longitude to 50 degrees East Longitude. This picture shows two 
things ς first, an excellent shot of foreshortening, and second, the ray system ray coming off the impact crater 
Proclus and crossing the Mare floor just to the South of Swift. This is what I think makes this shot.  
   
Starting in the upper left hand corner and working our way down the craters of importance Messala, Geminus, 
Burchardt, Cleomedes w/ craterlet chain crossing the floor of the main crater, Mare Crisium, , the impact crater 
Proclus, Craters on the floor of the Mare, Swift, Peirce, Picard, Yerkes, Greaves, Lick, the crater in full shadow 
and about to disappear into the night Condorcet, Firmicus, Apollonius, Mare Spurmans, and finally Mare 
Fecunditatis. 
 
 
OBSERVING REPORT 2 
LARRY HUBBLE & JOE GIRARDI 
Partial Solar Eclipse 
November 3, 2013 

I asked my wife Linda if she would ride up to Lancaster with me so I could scout out an observing location for 
the eclipse Sunday morning.  It only cost me a buffet Amish lunch.  A famer named Jack graciously let us use 
his fields all night and early morning.  I came home and Joe met me at my house at about 10:30 pm. 

²Ŝ ŀǊǊƛǾŜŘ ŀǘ Ψ/ƘŜǊǊȅ /ǊŜǎǘ !ŘǾŜƴǘǳǊŜ CŀǊƳǎΩ ŀǘ ммΥол ƛǎƘΦ  WƻŜ ǳǎŜŘ Ƙƛǎ ōƻǊǊƻǿŜŘ уέ aŜŀŘŜ ŀƴŘ L ōǊƻǳƎht my 
Stellarvue 80mm ED and CGEM mount. 

We had a glorious hour or more of outstanding viewing.  The 80 even picked up M1, and M78 easy.  That goes 
to show you what a dark site will do for you.      

The clouds came, we waited, and waited.  I went out and plugged in the daily RA & Dec of comet Ison.  At this 
time it was about ten degrees.  It tracked for hours without any sucker holes at all, never giving us, not even 
one glimpse.  I was not too upset due to we have better opportunities to come.  Then back to waiting and 
waiting.  Sunrise was upon us.  Mostly clear skies all around except in front of the sun.  Although we were lucky 
to see the eclipse as it passed between the clouds. 

Joe was thrilled as was I, to at least see it off and on as the sun rose through the clouds.  Just then it popped 
out of the clouds with just a few minutes left to go. 

I quickly threw my camera on and the shutter would not fire.  I had left my CF memory card at the house after 
taking some images off it.  I HAVE NOW MADE EVERY MISTAKE YOU CAN MAKE IN ASTRO-PHOTGRAPHY, I 
hope!   

I was glad for Joe, I was lucky to be one of the members that went to Syracuse, NY in 1994 and witnessed the 
entire Annuals Solar Eclipse.  After getting home, I asked myself: at almost 60 years old why am I still doing 
this?  L ƎǳŜǎǎ L Ƨǳǎǘ ŘƻƴΩǘ ƭƛƪŜ ƎƻƭŦΦ  LΩƳ ƻŦŦ ǘƻ {ƻǳǘƘ /ŀǊƻƭƛƴŀ ƛƴ !ǳƎǳǎǘ ƻŦ нлмтΦ 

OBSERVING REPORT 3 
JEREMY KIRKENDALL 
Partial Solar Eclipse 
November 3, 2013 



Well, unlike Larry, I remembered my CF card, but, like Larry, Tim Phelan forgot his camera battery! Tim, myself, 
and 2 other observing buddies of mine spent the night near Point Lookout, under mag 6+ skies for a couple of 
hours of observing. With fantastic transparency we logged the horsehead nebula, the cone nebula (with the 
cone itself visible), and a couple of other really tough targets. Then we observed the eclipse from the Point 
Lookout causeway, with nearly perfect conditions. This is shot at 210mm with my Canon 40D.  

Point Lookout State Park is at the southernmost tip of Maryland where the Potomac meets the Chesapeake. 
It's about a 2.5 hour drive from Bel Air and is located right on the edge of a Blue Zone, the darkest skies you 
can drive to within 2.5 hours of Harford County. We observe on private property a short drive away from Point 
Lookout, where the skies at zenith and towards the South and East are at least mag 6, maybe 6.5 on the best 
nights. The zodiacal light was visible there Saturday night. 
 

 

          EditorΩǎ bƻǘŜ    WŜǊŜƳȅΩǎ ǇƘƻǘƻ Ƙŀǎ also been posted on spaceweather.com 

http://spaceweathergallery.com/indiv_upload.php?upload_id=88921 
           
                 and on Atmospheric Optics  

  http://www.atoptics.co.uk/fz944.htm 
 

 
 
 
OBSERVING REPORT 4 
PETER NERBUN 

http://spaceweathergallery.com/indiv_upload.php?upload_id=88921
http://www.atoptics.co.uk/fz944.htm


Astrophotography 
October 13, 2013 
 

    Lunar Libration and the apparition of Amundsen Crater on Oct 13 2013 
 

   This image of the Moon's South Pole shows one of the Libration features on the lunar horizon; in particular 
note Amundsen Crater directly adjacent the horizon.  Because of the eccentricity of the Moon's orbit and the 
inclination of its poles the Moon oscillates in both longitude and latitude as seen from Earth; this oscillatory 
motion is known as "libration". As a result we see portions of the Moon appear and disappear near the 
horizon during the course of each 27.5 day lunar orbit around the Earth. Amundsen Crater appears in this 
image which I captured on Oct 13 2013 at 10:29 PM EDT however it sank below the horizon on Oct 19 2013 
due to libration of the Moon's polar axis as seen from Earth. 

 
I captured this image with a C11 SCT, a 2.2x barlow and a CMOS webcam.  
 

 
 

 
 
 
OBSERVING REPORT 5 
LUCY ALBERT 
Partial Solar Eclipse, November 3, 2013 



Penumbral Lunar Eclipse, October 18, 2013 
 
My colleague, Vanessa Thomas,( also current Westminster Astronomy Club President) and I had determined 
well before the Nov. 3rd ŜŎƭƛǇǎŜ ǘƘŀǘ ǿŜ ǿŜǊŜ ƎƻƛƴƎ  ǘƻ ǾƛŜǿ ƛǘ ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ tǊƻƳŜƴŀŘŜ ƛƴ IŀǾǊŜ ŘŜ DǊŀŎŜΦ  ²ŜΩŘ 
considered camping at Assateague National Park but we decided that we would wimp out on that idea ς too 
cold.  Atlantic City was out of the question ς L ŘƛŘƴΩǘ ƘŀǾŜ quite enough Hilton or Sheraton points to afford a 
hotel room.  So, the Promenade looked to be the best viewing area without having to travel too far.   
 
We arrived at 5:30am at the Decoy Museum and set up our cameras & telescopes on the boardwalk just a few 
steps away from the parking lot. The weather was cold and the sky was clear ς except on the far eastern 
horizon.  A thick bank of clouds greeted us as the dawn broke. There was a thin strip of bright light at the base 
of the clouds and we knew we were only going to see a small portion of the eclipse.  And so it was.  We 
actually got about 3 ½ to 4 minutes of viewing before the eclipsed sun rose up behind that thick cloud bank. It 
was disappointing but at least we can say we got to see a bit of it!   
 
The photos say it all. 

 

             
                                                                       Lucy Albert,  Panasonic Lumix  
 
 

              
                                                                                      Vanessa Thomas 
 
 
On Friday, October 18 I had to travel to Virginia Beach for work.  Out of sheer luck I had an oceanfront room 
and enjoyed taking lots of photos of the moon from the balcony, just playing with my Panasonic Lumix DS20.  It 
ǿŀǎƴΩǘ ǳƴǘƛƭ ƳǳŎƘ ƭŀǘŜǊ ǘƘŀǘ L ǊŜŀƭƛȊŜŘ LΩŘ ǘŀƪŜƴ ŀ ǎƘƻǘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ǇŜƴǳƳōǊŀƭ ƭǳƴŀǊ ŜŎƭƛǇǎŜ ǘƘŀǘ ŜǾŜƴƛƴƎΦ You can see 



just a bare darkening along the lower right limb.  Not much to see, but for a hand-held digital camera, not too 
shabby, I thought! 
 

 
 
 
 
 
OBSERVING REPORT 6 
TIM KAMEL 
Astrophotography Report 
Black Forest Star Party, September 6-8, 2013 
Part 2 
 
The reader may recall my article in the October newsletter about my recent trip to Black Forest star Party. I 
shared three of the photos that I had taken that first night, September 5th and promised to share the 
remainder in the November newsletter.  
 
There are three more shots that I am going to share from September 5th. All shots that I took on the night of 
September 6th were trash due to clouds and poor seeing. These shots were all taken with a Canon 50 mm lens 
on a Canon T1i at ISO 400.  
 
The first one is my second attempt at photographing the star field in Sagittarius, towards the center of the 
Way. Because of the orientation of the camera while on the mount, the view is skewed. The photo needs to be 
rotated about 110 degrees CCW, so that the trees are at the bottom of the photo. The Tea Pot asterism in 
Sagittarius is clearly visible. The yellow object in the dead middle is M-22. The Lagoon Nebula can be seen at 
center bottom, almost off the view. This is a stack of four subs, each about 2 minutes, give or take a few 
seconds.   
 
My third attempt at the same area, with the camera moved a bit is this one. It is a stack of 5 subs, each about 
60 seconds long. Again, this one needs to be rotated about 110 degrees CCW. The Lagoon Nebula and the 
Trifid are in the center of the photo.  



 
 

 

 
 
 

 
Astrophotography Report 
Broad Creek, Sunday, 10/30/2013 
 
On Sunday of the last weekend in October was drawing to a close, we had a beautiful Friday and Saturday 
night, and I could not get out to do any observing. I checked the forecast for Sunday and found that it was 
going to be the best of the three nights. So I put out a note for a trip to Broad Creek. Bill, Cathy and Larry 
responded. Bill and Cathy arrived first and had already finished setting up when I got there around 6 PM. Larry 
joined us at about 6:40, intending to use a camera and tripod to do some test shots of circumpolar star 
trailing.  
 
I had been doing some wide field astrophotography using my standard (fixed focal length) lens and wanted to 
try and see if I could get some decent shots with my zoom lens. If so, I would have several focal lengths to 
choose from, giving me different power. Problem is that zoom lenses tend to be compromises and are not as 
good as non-zoom lenses. So I brought my 18-55 mm lens and tried it out.  


